
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 08/18

Held on Monday 3rd September 2018 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Clarke, Jerman, Jolley, Ogborn and Walton (part of the meeting).  D/Cllr Sharp and C/Cllr Shuter also attended.

118.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:
Received from Cllr’s Di Lorenzo, Maczkiewicz and O’Dell and also from D/Cllr Chaplin.

119.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
These were agreed and signed.

120.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:

Cllr Jolley declared a personal interest under 126 Planning.  Cllr Buchanan under 121(c).
121. MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Parking outside of shops
Cllr Ogborn said that the pharmacy had indicated a willingness to speak to Head Office to provide the Parish Council with a copy of the lease agreement regarding parking on the land at the back of the shops.   There has been no result yet, despite further chasing. Cllr Bryant suggested that we carry out a site search online to see if we can find out more information this way.  Cllr Jolley asked about putting signs up restricting parking hours.  We had sought advice from CAPALC who had said you could only put signs up and introduce bylaws on land that you own.  The land belongs to the County Council.  C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that Highways do not support un-enforceable signage.  He suggested that one way round it could be to put up a sign up on the shop asking people to limit parking to half an hour.  He also mentioned that the Police & Crime Commissioner wants to push parking onto the District Council but they are resisting this.  

ACTION:  CLERK TO DO SITE SEARCH

b)  Primary School Play Area
Cllr Bryant reported that we are no further forward with this.  Anglian Learning have the draft license but despite chasing we have heard nothing back as of yet.
c)  Bowls Club License

Cllr Buchanan confirmed that as the British Legion had now become a Social Club they had asked for clarification on the license which is with the Royal British Legion.  The Bowls Club currently pay a peppercorn rate to the social Club.  They had queried the legalities of the license but Cllr Buchanan confirmed that this was all done by herself at the time as a representative of the bowls club through a solicitor.

122.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter reported that the road works on the A1303 are on schedule although there have been some delays i.e. tops on lamp posts.  Studs are going in the road at night hence the road being closed at this time. Cllr Bryant had queried the junction from the High Street turning right onto the A1303 as the lines in the road had changed and this did not give a clear view.  C/Cllr Shuter has looked at this and agrees.  He has asked Highways to look into this further; it could be that the hedge needs to be cut further back.  They are also looking at the siting of the bus stop at this junction from a safety perspective.  Cllr Jolley pointed out that the current site was dangerous as when the bus indicated to pull into the bus stop it appeared to traffic behind that it was turning left into the High Street.  It was currently far too close to the junction and needed to be moved 20 metres further away for safety reasons despite some residents objections. C/Cllr Shuter had looked at the area and thought that a possible solution could be to create a footpath through to the A1303 beyond Hilton Park where the road used to be enabling people to walk  through there to the bus stop,  Cllr Bryant was also concerned about the safety of cars coming from Newmarket turning right into Bottisham at this junction.  We had believed that the junction here would be like the one at the Wilbraham junction.  C/Cllr Shuter said that the project had run out of money and they had had to forego some things like the rumble strips.  Highways will be looking further at this junction though as they realise there are concerns but have no extra funding to use.  Cllr Clarke asked if the resurfacing at the Quy roundabout was still taking place.  C/Cllr Shuter confirmed it was and would check when that was likely to take place.

The Police have agreed to contribute £0.5M to update the current speed cameras in Cambridge with digital cameras rather than wet film which is now difficult to get hold of.  The County Council had said they didn’t have the money and the Police and Crime Commissioner therefore agreed to pay.  The County Council still have to pay £45,000 a year for maintenance.  C/Cllr Shuter has reported fly tipping on the A1303 3times in the last 6 weeks and each time this has been collected within 3 days.  

Cllr Bryant had noticed that driving from Cambridge or Newmarket there are no signs indicating the A14 which seemed odd as for people that did not know the area there was no signage at all.  C/Cllr Shuter will have a look at this and find out if something can be done.

District

D/Cllr Sharp also mentioned fly tipping which is becoming a nuisance in some areas.  He pointed out that residents can arrange for a payment of £25 for 3 bulky items to be collected and disposed of from ECDC.  There was some discussion on where this waste could be coming from, whether it be local industrial units or from further away.  

Cllr Buchanan asked about the new signage at McDungle Corner.  She had checked and there had been no change of use application made.  D/Cllr Sharp will look into this.  He will also investigate the lights in Downing Close which a resident had complained about.  Cllr Buchanan mentioned that at some point we needed to have a discussion with ECDC about local housing for local people. 

C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

123.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  Councillor numbers
We have now heard from electoral services that we can increase our numbers from 11 to 12 at the election in 2019.  

b)  Parish Council Casual Vacancy
We currently have one vacancy which we have not yet been successful in filling.  

c)  Tree TPO’s
Cllr Bryant met with Cathy White and some members of the Residents Association to look at the cypress tree on the corner of Beechwood Avenue.  As part of our 2017 tree audit we had suggested to the Residents Association that the tree needed some urgent work done on it.  They decided the best option was to take the tree down and received a quotation for the work.  As part of this they had to consult with the immediate neighbours who did not want the tree removed.  ECDC carried out the consultation and as a result issued a tree preservation order.  The TPO does not prevent the Residents Assocation from carrying out work but as nearby residents wanted the tree retained it would be difficult to take it down. The TPO request had been missed when it came to us and Parish Council were concerned that a TPO had been granted on the tree which was damaging the pavement.  It was agreed that TPO’s will continue to go to Cllr Buchanan in the future but passed onto the CG&P Committee where not directly related to a planning application.
d)  CIL
The Clerk informed the meeting that Emma Grima from ECDC will be attending the next meeting to talk about CIL as we had been confused as to why we had not received some payments on some developments.

e)  WI Fair
The Fair that the Women’s Institute ran had been a success and Cllr Bryant had been approached about Parish Council helping to run a similar village event again.  She will be meeting with members of the WI soon.

f) Cambs ACRE AGM

Cllr Bryant said she would attend this if no one else wanted to go.

g)  Crime Prevention Event
We had been contacted by the PCSO at the end of July about finding a location for a Crime Prevention Event which the Police wished to hold in Bottisham in August.  We pointed out that August was not a good time to attract residents as it was the summer holidays and there was also no village magazine before that time to advertise the event.  They therefore held the event in Lode and we will wait until another time.
h)  Traffic Management Training
The County Council were offering the above training which relates to the need to close roads in a village for events which Cllr Jolley will consider doing.

124.
RECYCLING BINS
Cllr Walton had asked if it would be possible to have recycling bins outside of the shops.  The Clerk had contacted ECDC who had said that they had trialled this in other areas and had found it to be unsuccessful as the waste was highly contaminated.  D/Cllr Sharp said that the recycling banks are not being used and they are considering whether to continue with many of these.

125. ADOPTION OF NEW STANDING ORDERS

These will be adopted at the next meeting.

126.
PLANNING:

There has been an amendment to 18/00979/FUL 16 Arber Close. This application was initially refused and we have now received 3 amended plans.  Cllr Buchanan said she could see that the applicant had tried to compromise but cllr’s still had some concerns.  It was felt that the site was overbearing and did not fit into the street scene.  Lack of parking could also have an effect on the houses opposite.  Cllr Walton felt that unfortunately the area was just too small a space to build a house on which all agreed.  A new application had just been received 18/01097/FUL 139a High Street. Unfortunately the ECDC online planning portal had not been working so cllr’s on the planning committee had been unable to look at the plans as of yet.  ECDC have therefore extended the submission date for comments and cllr’s will meet separately to this meeting to look at the plans.

127.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:

Cllr Jolley said the speed indicating devices will be put in this week in the High Street and Lode Road.  Someone had mentioned a lack of luminance in the 30mph sign currently in the High Street and Cllr Jolley has spoken with Bob Rossiter at the County Council who has referred this to the relevant department.  There is a parish forum on 26th October which Cllr Jolley hopes to attend.  The grass verge in Bell Road should be dealt with by the County Council in the next couple of months.  Cllr Jolley and the Clerk met with Spencer Clark from ECDC recently to look at work that needed doing in the cemetery. We also met with Ian and Helen Cole who do a tremendous amount of voluntary work in the churchyard and they showed us what they have been doing and what other work needs doing that they are unable to do.  The next CG&P meeting is 12th September.

On areas of responsibility Cllr Jolley reported tree roots lifting the pavement on the High Street which the Clerk will report.  Cllr Bryant said the CG&P minutes are not on the website and a discussion took place on whether minutes should be put on the website before they are approved at our next meeting.  The clerk currently gets the Chair to check the minutes before she sends draft minutes out to other cllr’s.  It was agreed that the minutes should be made public after the Clerk has given reasonable time for all cllr’s to respond if an amendment needs to be made.  They will be marked as draft.

ACTION: CLERK TO REPORT ON CCC WEBSITE

128.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Payments made in August


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




£713.80


I Swift – Litter Picking (5 weeks)
    
   
    
    65.62
   


A Fullwood – Litter Picking (5 weeks)
   
   
    65.62


Bottisham Sports and Social Club – room hire
    
    80.00 


K Hutchinson & Son – grass topping new cemetery
  180.00


ECDC Trading Co. Ltd – grass cutting/maintenance
1524.59


HMR&C – Paye





    24.37


Mrs C Fullwood – reimbursement for voucher

    50.00


Payments for September


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and work at home allowance       804.48


I Swift –Litter picking (4 weeks)



   52.50


A Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


Mijan Limited – internal audit



   60.00


Anglian Water





   15.47

Cheques for August were signed and verified by Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Bryant.  Cheques for September were signed and verified by Cllr Bryant and Cllr Ogborn.  Signatories have now been updated and are Cllr’s Bryant, Ogborn and Jolley.  The Clerk will contact the bank regarding online banking.
b) Minutes of Finance Meeting

These had been distributed and were agreed.

c) Update on income/expenditure

The Clerk distributed current income/expenditure.  We currently have £77989 in the bank and expect the 2nd part of our precept this month.  We will have saved on grass cutting this year due to the weather and lack of cuts needed.  

129.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY 


Cllr Ogborn reported that the Environment Agency is now happy for burials to go ahead on the proposed site.  In the second year of dipwell testing (2017/18) the water table level was 2 metres higher than in the previous very dry year.  Although it is a low risk site, there is a legal requirement for a metre of unsaturated soil beneath the coffin – resulting in a request by the EA that we should raise the soil height (not an unusual request these days).  Single depth burials would require an extra height of 1.5 metres and double burials 2 metres. We are only planning to use one third of the site initially and we can easily import soil  from the remaining two thirds (including car park) to raise the soil level.  This could give us well in excess of 25 years use before we would need to import further soil.

Cllr Walton queried the differing heights of the land and how this would look.  Cllr Ogborn said this would be easy enough to remedy with probably a bank and path.  Although we do not know the cost of importing soil, it was felt that we were probably better off doing 2 metres - the difference in cost between the two would be minimal and the land would then offer internments for many more years.  Cllr Bryant said we would have to consider the hedge along the front which is currently about 3 metres high. Cllr Ogborn asked that the Working Party be reconvened as he has been working on his own for some time whilst the dip welling took place and we now need joint decision making going forwards.  Cllr Ogborn will notify the Clerk of a date for a meeting.

ACTION:  CLERK TO ARRANGE MEETING

130.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY

A meeting has been arranged for the 26th September to which residents who had expressed an interest have been invited.  The Clerk suggested emailing Cllr Di Lorenzo who is currently away asking him to get together with other members of the working party before this date so they can plan the meeting.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT CLLR DI LORENZO

131.
POLICY DOCMENTS:
Some areas had still not been completed and the Clerk will email the document to all so they can see what areas are outstanding.

ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND POLICY DOCUMENTS TO ALL
132.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.  

133.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

134.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.  It was suggested that the Clerk make contact with Mr Wooster again to see if anything was happening with the Lysander Close site.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT MR WOOSTER

135.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be Monday 1st October and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.   

